MINUTES OF A REGULAR MEETING OF BIG BEAR MUNICIPAL WATER DISTRICT HELD ON THURSDAY, SEPTEMBER 19, 2013

CALL TO ORDER

President Smith called the Open Session to order at 1:00 PM. Those in attendance included Director Murphy, Director Lewis, Director Suhay, Director Eminger, District Counsel Wayne Lemieux (via Skype), General Manager Scott Heule, Lake Manager Mike Stephenson, and Board Secretary Vicki Sheppard.

DISCUSSION AND ACTION ON CLOSED SESSION ITEMS

President Smith reported that there was no closed session at the meeting of September 5.

REPORTS

General Manager Scott Heule reported that the ongoing work of justifying the District work in kind contribution for the ACOE feasibility study occupied much of his time last week. He explained that we did get an additional \$1.1 million credit so we are on the home stretch. He added that unfortunately our project was selected by the Corps auditors to audit so even though we are getting through the Los Angeles folks, looks like we will probably have to jump through hoops for more bean counters visiting from Washington DC. He reported that next week he will be working on getting back-up for Roy Leidy's work, aquatic plant management, Dr. Anderson's efforts at the University of Riverside, public meetings, carp control and more.

Mr. Heule reported that last week he traveled to Canyon Lake (near Lake Elsinore) to sit in on a public meeting attended by about 50 residents to hear about their alum treatment. He explained that Canyon Lake has a nutrient TMDL like us. He added that they will be having five alum treatments over the course of 2 ½ years. He explained that he has gotten some information and reports for their plan and will be sharing it with our TMDL work group when we meet again next Wednesday. Mr. Heule reported that he also attended the Inland Empire Resources Conservation District Board meeting last week in Redlands. He added that Mandy Parks included a PowerPoint presentation on the Trout Pond, explaining what their environmental restoration scientists and engineers thought about the possibilities for the property. He stated that all of their specialists that have visited the site believe there are many good opportunities for using the property for mitigation that would result in restoration of a wet meadow for the site. He explained that their Board members appeared to like what they saw in the photos but seemed taken aback by the potential cost to purchase the property. He added that Ms. Parks also indicted that their engineer said that the dam would need to be removed. Mr. Heule reported that the Administrative Committee will be hosting a committee of the Conservation District Wednesday October 2nd to walk the site and have an early lunch. He explained that he was notified yesterday that Crowell Weeden was able to purchase an 18 month CD with double the interest rate of the 6 month CD that it is replacing, so we now have a very secure investment earning 0.6% over the next 18 months. Mr. Heule reported that as is typical, the California Special District Conference that he attended this week was loaded with very useful information. He explained that he has

identified some things that the District needs to pay more attention to in order to improve our operating procedures and protect us from liability. He stated that he put two things in the Director's boxes this morning. He stated that one is a brochure describing the upcoming Special District Leadership Academy Conference in Napa Valley and the second is a copy of a PowerPoint from one of the sessions he attended discussing the liability exposures associated with volunteers. He added that attendance at the Leadership Academy covers two of the four modules required for a Director to earn special recognition in Special District Governance. He commented that he is sure all of you would find the investment of time and effort to be valuable as you perform your duties as Directors. He stated that Vicki can make all the arrangements if anyone wants to attend. Mr. Heule reported that he and Vicki helped out the Pleasure Point Marina owners this morning by counting ballots for their new Board elections. He explained that because of the controversy they have been experiencing over the past several months, they asked that the District perform this service to assure the members that there would be no foul play or "hanging chads" during the counting. Mr. Heule reported that the release is going well reporting that 20 CFS, 281 AF, has been released as of 12:58 pm today. Director Suhay asked if the dam at the Trout Pond is removed, would that negate it from being a catchment basin. Mr. Heule explained that if the dam is removed, the catchment basin would not be as large. Director Murphy asked if the sediment is being removed at this time. Mr. Heule reported that Mr. Stephenson will explain that in his report.

Mr. Stephenson reported that the alum treatment going on at Canyon Lakes is quite interesting. He explained that they are putting out 77,000 gallons each event. He added that it is a good bargain at \$500,000 for 385,000 gallons. He reported that he, along with Trevor Harper and Paul Fetterhoff, hiked down to view the release. He added that they could hear the water for about one hour before it actually reached them. He commented that they were concerned that they might not be able to cross the creek during the release explaining that it turned out not to be a problem. He reported that they shot a video of the area and the release. He added that he will be hiking down next week to view it again and will then be able to create a hydro-graph. Mr. Stephenson reported on seasonal staffing at the ramps, lake patrol, and maintenance commenting that it is winding down for the season. He reported on Cluster Pines explaining that it is going slow with no action over the last three weeks. He updated the Board regarding dirt removal at the Trout Pond explaining that they (Romans Construction) are done for the most part having removed 14 loads a day for a total of 225 loads. He added that after his inspection he asked them to remove a couple of humps/slopes and they agreed to go back next week to complete those areas. Mr. Stephenson reported that staff refurbished, re-stained and painted the gazebo at the Stanfield Marsh area.

Director Murphy asked if everyone received the budget report commenting that it will be discussed at a future workshop.

APPROVAL OF CONSENT CALENDAR

Director Suhay asked that item 5C be removed from the Consent Calendar.

Upon a motion by Director Murphy, seconded by Director Suhay, the following consent items were unanimously approved:

- Minutes of a Regular Meeting of September 5, 2013
- Warrant List dated September 10, 2013 for \$109,989.60

5C. Director Suhay reported that the staff report for the Rubber Ducky race showed September 19th when it is actually to be held September 20th.

Upon a motion by Director Suhay, seconded by Director Murphy, the Special Event Permit for North Shore Elementary School Rubber Ducky Race scheduled for Friday, September 20th, at the East Launch Ramp was unanimously approved.

CONSIDER APPROVAL OF AWARDING A CONSULTING CONTRACT FOR THE STANFIELD MARSH INTERPRETIVE SIGNS

Mr. Heule reported that the Lake Improvement Committee conducted a telephone interview of the two finalist consultants for the interpretive signs for Stanfield Marsh, The Acorn Group and Artefact Design. He explained that a third consultant, The Watershed Group, was eliminated earlier due to the firms distance from Big Bear and their proposed project cost. He added that both of the finalists are southern California firms (The Acorn Group is in Tustin and Artefact Design is in Cardiff). He explained that both firms recognized the need to work closely with the District especially during the initial stages of the effort and generally both had the same approach and timeline (about six months) for getting the project completed. He reported that a distinction was apparent with The Acorn Group during the telephone interviews that revealed a very well organized thought process that emphasized a theme to be incorporated by the signs. He explained that The Acorn Group wanted to have the project result in a cohesive idea or thought that visitors could take away. Mr. Heule added that after the Committee explained that several organizations and other agencies were in the process of putting both way finding and interpretive signs throughout the valley, The Acorn Group demonstrated a clear understanding of the challenges and opportunities when working with multiple agencies and organizations. He stated their bid came in at \$24,178 and includes the hardware for mounting. He reported that the Committee recommends that the District award a consulting contract to The Acorn Group at a cost not to exceed \$30,000 in accordance with the Fiscal Year 2013-14 Budget for the Lake Improvement Fund.

Director Suhay moved approval of awarding a consulting contract to The Acorn Group for the design, fabrication and delivery of eight interpretive signs for the Stanfield Marsh Wildlife and Waterfowl Preserve at a cost not to exceed \$30,000. Director Eminger seconded the motion and it was unanimously approved.

PUBLIC FORUM

Mr. Jim Hart, valley resident, asked questions regarding the Trout Pond:

- Q. Will the gate be replaced?
- A. Mr. Heule stated that is subject to negotiations on the sale.
- Q. Was \$34,000 and \$8,300 the total excavation costs so far?
- A. Mr. Stephenson replied yes except for a small fee for permits.
- O. Will the bridge be re-installed?

- A. Mr. Heule stated it is subject to negotiations on the sale.
- Q. Are there any other interested buyers?
- A. Mr. Heule stated a realtor showed the property, wrote up an offer, and then pulled it.
- Q. Can the pond property be purchased without the house?
- A. Mr. Heule said that would require a lot-line adjustment and zoning changes.
- Q. Was the last time the pond was excavated when Ron and Judy Beglin owned it?
- A. Mr. Heule responded yes.
- Q. Will the wall be replaced?
- A. Mr. Heule stated that it is subject to negotiations on the sale.

ANNOUNCEMENTS

Mr. Heule announced that the Traveling Vietnam Memorial Wall Grand Ceremony will be Saturday September 27th at 10:00 AM. He explained that all of the Directors have a special invitation with the details in their boxes. He added that Col. Paul Cook (Ret.), our US Congressman, will be the keynote speaker for the event. President Smith asked who sent out the invitation. Mr. Heule explained that it was sent by Cheri Haggerty, City of Big Bear Lake. Mr. Heule announced that he will be speaking to the California Agricultural Teachers Association next Friday morning as they take a tour of the Lake on the Big Bear Queen. He reported that the Annual District Barbeque will be held on Sunday afternoon October 6th. He added that our next Board meeting will be on October 3rd.

DIRECTOR COMMENTS

No comments were made.

ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 1:53 P.M.

NEXT MEETING Ope

Open Session at 1:00 P.M. Thursday, October 3, 2013

Big Bear Municipal Water District

40524 Lakeview Drive, Big Bear Lake, CA

Vicki Sheppard

Secretary to the Board

Big Bear Municipal Water District

(SEAL)